Louisiana Women’s Policy & Research Commission Minutes
Tuesday, January 7, 2014
1:00pm – 3:00 pm

Meeting location: Iberville Building, room 1-129, 627 North 4th St., Baton Rouge LA
I. 
Meeting Called To Order 
Initial discussion began without quorum at 1:13 pm, but quorum was established at 1:15 pm and Chair Laura Badeaux called the meeting to order at that time.
II. Roll Call & Introductions
Members Present

Laura M. Badeaux, Chair

Nancy Beben
Tonya Bolden-Ball

Alexis Ducorbier

Pamela Egan

Cordelia Heaney, Secretary
Racheal Hebert

Melissa Horton

Conshonda M. Houston-Dotie

Sue McNabb

Claudeidra Minor, Parliamentarian
Kathleen Mix

Christie Smith
Rep. Patricia Haynes Smith

Members Absent

Rep. Regina Ashford Barrow

Martha Bryant, Vice Chair

Rep. Simone B. Champagne

Stephanie LeGrange

Michelle A. Massé 

Stafford Palmieri

Rep. Karen Gaudet St. Germain

Elizabeth Dent Sumrall

Lauren Wingo

Introduction of Commission members and guests were made. 

III. 
Approval of the Minutes
Minutes from the November 19 and December 9, 2013 Commission meetings were approved without edits.
IV. Unfinished Business: the 2013 Commission Report to the Governor: 4th Draft Review
The Commission members in attendance reviewed the report draft with a focus on the policy recommendations section. Rep. Pat Smith suggested that as the group review recommendations that they also discuss possible legislative next steps for the recommendations.
a. Women, Education & Science, Technology, Engineering, and Math (STEM) - Nancy Beben

The recommendations from this section were not able to be voted on at the last Commission meeting, so this section was reviewed first.

The following Women, Education, & STEM recommendations were approved:

1. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that Louisiana Local Education Agencies (LEAs) make capital investments in building/upgrading science labs for middle and high-school students a budget priority, and encourages the Louisiana Department of Education to continue to seek funding and public-private partnerships to increase access to technology in all LEAs.

2. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Louisiana Legislature raise the amount of funds appropriated to the Quality Science and Math Council (QSM) so that they can raise the maximum amount of funding available to teachers for science and math-related classroom materials, and that special education teachers be permitted to apply for Quality Science and Math Grant funds. 

3. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that Louisiana Local Education Agencies aggressively seek public-private partnerships to increase the availability of professional development opportunities for teachers in the sciences, especially engineering. 

Recommendation 4 was edited to add middle as well as high school, and will now read:

4. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that Louisiana Local Education Agencies encourage their middle and high schools to establish STEM-related clubs for students, and actively encourage female students to join them. 


Recommendation 5 was edited for clarity and will now read:

5. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission and the Louisiana Legislative Women’s Caucus plan to co-sponsor a resolution addressing women in STEM disciplines during the 2014 legislative session, which will request that the Louisiana Department of Economic Development encourage new and existing Louisiana companies to create strategies that would increase the number of women employed in STEM positions.

Recommendations 1, 3 & 4 can be put together as a resolution. Recommendation 2 would require an appropriations bill. Recommendation 5 would be a stand-alone resolution. Rep. Smith will work on these with the Women’s Legislative Caucus.
b. Women’s Health: Cordelia Heaney
Cordelia Heaney provided the Commission with an overview on the additions to the women’s health section’s information for Draft 3, specifically information on public-private partnerships and efforts by large private insurers working to combat obesity in Louisiana.

Recommendation 1 was approved as-is, and reads: 

1. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Department of Health and Hospitals maintain the sustainability of the Bayou Health, Managed-Care Medicaid Program, in order to provide comprehensive, patient-centered medical homes for low-income women. Additionally, it is recommended that a greater emphasis be placed on improving health outcomes, especially in regard to chronic diseases, like diabetes, obesity, cancer, and heart disease. 

The group felt that no legislative action is needed on this recommendation at this time. DHH and other state agencies are already working on these issues right now, but it is important to highlight the continued need to address these issues.

Recommendation 2’s language will remain the same and reads:

2. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that members of the Louisiana State Legislature propose legislation to grant full autonomy to nurse practitioners, eliminating the formal collaborative practice agreement requirement, and allowing them to practice their trade. 

Christie Smith suggested adding information in the report about how this recommendation would save the state money. Pam Egan told the group that nurse practitioners are paid less by Medicare & Medicaid than doctors, so it would be a direct cost savings; she will send additional data for the body of the report to Cordelia Heaney to add.
c. Gender-Based Violence: Alexis Ducorbier
Recommendations 1-4 were approved with technical amendments and now read as follows:
1. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Louisiana Legislature amend the statute that establishes a sexual assault task force, with the addition of a representative from the Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission. The task force would develop statewide protocols for sexual assault training, response, evidence collection and prosecution. In addition, the task force would study the costs and policy changes necessary in order to effectively revise existing legislation that requires every Louisiana hospital with an emergency room to have medical staff that can perform a court-admissible sexual assault forensic exam. 

2. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Louisiana Legislature request the Louisiana Law Institute investigate the protocols to develop a law aimed at allowing victims of stalking to obtain a civil order of protection in a manner similar to L.a. R.S. 46:2131, et seq. (Domestic Abuse Assistance Act), and to allow the order to be entered into the Louisiana Protective Order Registry, regardless of the relationship between the stalker and victim.
3. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Judicial Administrator’s Office of the Louisiana Supreme Court and the Steering Committee of Louisiana Protective Order Registry simplify protective order language to include more clear language regarding possession of firearms as explained above.
4. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the state budget match the federal funds sexual assault centers receive for prevention programming through the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals Office of Public Health, and that sexual assault centers then be charged with providing free, age-appropriate gender-based violence prevention training to all elementary through high school professionals responsible for health education in their area. Trainings would be evidence-based and would be geared toward educating students from third grade through twelfth grade.

Recommendation 1 would require an amendment to an existing statute. Recommendation 2 would require a resolution in the legislature. Recommendation 3 does not require legislative action at this time. Recommendation 4 would require an appropriations bill. 

d. Employment & Economic Stability; Incarcerated Women special Trends section: Claudeidra Minor

The 2 recommendations in the Trends section were approved at the last Commission meeting, and will read as follows:

1. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Department of Corrections explore partnerships with area universities to provide additional access to individual therapy and drug treatment for inmates at the Louisiana Correctional Institute for Women. 

2. The Louisiana Women’s Policy and Research Commission respectfully recommends that the Department of Corrections align all of its job training across the prison system to high demand, high wage jobs in a gender-neutral manner to help women attain jobs upon release that offer them financial independence and reduce their likelihood of reoffending.

The group did not discuss any possible legislative next steps for these recommendations.

For the employment recommendation addressing the need to encourage more women to work in the craft industry, the group approved the recommendation but asked that Rep. Smith, Cordelia Heaney and Claudeidra Minor work together to clarify the language of the recommendation.

The group then reviewed the report for general technical edits (e.g., typos, etc.); edits should be sent to Cordelia Heaney in track changes to the draft document.

The report was approved unanimously, and only technical edits will be utilized going forward. 
V. New Business

· Laura Badeaux proposed the possibility of the Commission partnering with the Louisiana Girls Leadership Academy. They would like to add a STEM component to the event this year, which will be held June 8-11. The event is for 50 girls, rising 9th – 11th graders. By partnering, the Women’s Commission would assist with promoting the event. The Commission voted to partner on the event. Laura Badeaux will send additional information to the group, and Cordelia Heaney will check for approval through DCFS.

· The group agreed to continue the 4 work groups it established in 2013 to work on the report (Women & Education, Gender-Based Violence, Women’s Health, and Women’s Economic Concerns), and to add a 5th work group: Programming.

· Several reports from task forces established during the 2013 Legislative session that focused on issues of interest to the Commission will be available soon: Bullying, Domestic Violence, Fair Pay, and Sex Education. The group discussed the best strategies for reviewing these reports, and agreed that Cordelia Heaney would send them to all members and that they would also be reviewed by the appropriate work groups. 
· Topics for the next meeting were discussed. The group agreed that it would like to review strategies for promoting the 2013 report, next steps for legislative action on the recommendations, and plans for upcoming meeting topics and the work groups.

VI. Announcements
a. Next Meeting: Wednesday, February 5, 2014, 1-3 pm. Location: Iberville Building, room 1-129, 627 North 4th St., Baton Rouge, 70802. 
VII. Community Comments

· No community members were in attendance for comments
Meeting adjourned at 3:10 pm

